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	STRICTLY CONFIDENTIAL



	Meeting Title
	Torquay Town Deal Board

	Date/Time
	Friday 12th March 2021, 9.30am

	Venue
	Zoom Conference Call 

	Attendees
	Vince Flower (VF) (Chair), Kevin Foster (KF), Cllr Swithin Long (SL), Kevin Mowat (KM), Alan Denby (AD), Jim Parker (JP), Laurence Frewin (LF), Henry Seymour (HS) (Part), Susie Colley (SC), Julie Brandon (JB), Tracey Cabache (TC), Mike Watson (MW), Jason Garside (JG), Carolyn Custerson (CC), Monika Lewis (ML), Brandon Murphy (BM), Terri Johnson (TJ) (Minutes)
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	Torquay Town Deal
MINUTES OF MEETING



 MINUTES
	1.
	Welcome and Apologies 
	By Who

	1.1
	VF thanked the Board for their attendance and noted apologies from David Ralph, Andrew Robertson, Emma Hext.
KEA was welcomed to the meeting for item 5 on the agenda.
	


	2.
	Minutes of Last Meetings and Matters Arising
	By Who

	2.1
	AD confirmed that he has reached out to the Health Trust for representation on the Board with no response.  VF to make contact with the Chair of the Trust. 
	VF

	2.2
	AD has passed on the concerns regarding the Camellias to the project team.
	

	2.3
	VF and AD have discussed the inconsistency that still exists in the highlight reports especially around the risk register which is not colour coded.  Reports will be aligned and standardised for the next meeting.

During a site visit KM spoke with the project team on the concerns around the conduits.  The conduits will remain, however the cables will be excluded and considered at a later stage.
	AD

	2.4
	JB asked KM for an update on his approach to Agatha Christie Ltd.  KM reported that he has not yet heard back but will chase and report back to the next meeting.
	KM


	3.
	Accelerated Projects
	By Who

	3.1
	Upton Park – there are visible changes within the Park and the number of people using the courts has seen a welcomed increase and the shed is back in scope due to additional funding.  Remaining is lighting, pathways, signage, resolution to electric supply and metering around the netball court and potentially the bowling club.  Project moving well with orders in place that commits the majority of the Stronger Towns funding.  The next two weeks will see a concerted effort to ensure all invoices are received and paid before the 31st March deadline.
JB – Community Board has requested more detail on whether the trees removed will be replaced and where replanting will be.  Also with regard to the public enquiries to Natural Environment, the Community Board would like assurance that these communications are responded to.   AD confirmed that the project team are acknowledging communications and Natural Environment will respond within the statutory deadlines which KM and AD will monitor.  The trees that were removed are not necessarily to be replaced to ensure sufficient lighting comes through but will seek clarification and report back.
	AD

	3.2
	Royal Terrace Gardens Lightplay – Lightplay is the biggest challenge as a new project designed from pre-concept stage.  The contractor is in place and a ‘first cut’ concept design has been received but not yet at a point to share with the Board.  AD and project team meeting with designers next week when the community engagement process will be discussed and it is likely it will follow a similar approach of the Council’s electronically led consultation on the Paignton Flood Defence scheme.
HS has given a clear way forward from MHCLG so confident there is no risk to the project or funding.  The project team will look at how the process can be accelerated over the coming weeks and will run activities concurrently where able to.
JB – Community Board has questioned how the winning company was selected and sought a clarification on the costs such as the curation costs and how that relates to the other costs and on the South Devon College fees.  AD explained that three pieces of work will be procured.  Concept design consultant was appointed by way of a procurement waiver based on expediency, the need for pace and historic knowledge and involvement in the Great Place project.  The detailed design was tendered under a limited competition to five companies with three responses.  The installation works will be tendered through limited competition and the Board has already undertaken that relevant local suppliers will be given to the opportunity to come forward.  In terms of South Devon College fees, it is not a fee to the College but a payment to the students who participate in the design work and an approach used by the consultant on other projects.  If you involve students as part of their design curriculum, then they should be rewarded which will give them an opportunity to feel closer to the project.
JP queried the timescale.  AD advised that expectation for completion is third week of June.  The team have been given clear instruction to find ways in which to bring this forward which may mean a shortened consultation period and asked a steer from the Board that this is something they would consider and sought the assistance of the Community Board to get the message out to the community of the consultation.  
SC queried if the fees were discussed with the other companies as the winning tender fees are expensive and appears to leave c. £160k for the installation of the lights and other pieces of work.  SC appreciates the two consultants are known to the Council but they are out of the Bay and believed the idea of the Local Plan was to try to encourage local hire.  Also with regard to bats, is money to be put aside for the bat survey and once the lights are installed this may interrupt where the bats fly so is there a contingency to re-adjust the light display to accommodate this?  

AD responded that no undertaking was made to only procure local suppliers.  Council officers including TDA are under a duty to ensure best value for the public purse however there is a commitment that wherever possible, local suppliers are used.  With regard to the design consultant fees it was competitively tendered and within budget.  If we are in a position where it is c. £160k on installation that will be slightly higher than that circulated to the Board.  Other than pace, in terms of support and level of quality, AD is satisfied with the appointments but will look at how to accelerate the project and hire local suppliers for installation.

With regard to the bat survey, this is in hand and a discussion is taking place with the Planning team.
CC wholly supports the need for pace and as the resort will be fully open on June 21st, it will be an excellent opportunity for the illuminations switch on to coincide with the full opening of the resort.  With regard to the design consultant, the fee charged is the going rate and is world class and from a visitor and resort development perspective, this is the right decision.  Torbay is an international leading UK premier resort with international hotel brands and as such it is illogical to turn away international brands and say you’re not welcome as you’re not local!  It needs to be appreciated that there will be some stepped changes made and some decisions taken that not everyone will be comfortable with but we all need to pull together on the road to recovery.  In conclusion CC is excited on the plans particularly for the lighting which will provide a much needed vibe to bring the resort back to life, as lighting and music is what can transform the experience for both residents and visitors.
LF, JB and ML echoed CC sentiments and JB suggested a musical concert in the Princess Gardens event space which AD will pick up with project team and report to the next meeting.
VF asked that AD confirm how the Board can assist with the tendering process to achieve the deadlines.  AD reiterated the need for pace and will continue to work with the project team to bring the project forward.  AD acknowledged CC comments to link Lightplay with the re-opening and hopes that after Easter, will be in a position to set out the tendering process.  Having seen the rough concept design, it looks exciting and in the spirit of how we can use the naturally inspiring assets and hopes to be in a position to share the concept with the Board prior to Easter.  AD gave assurance he has followed the Council’s processes and that the policies and objectives set out in terms of Community Wealth Building are being adhered to which SL is carefully monitoring.

JP suggested that if AD is in a position to share the concept design and engagement plan before the next meeting, that an Extraordinary meeting be called which was agreed.
	AD

AD/TJ


	3.4
	Princess Gardens – the highlight report was not available to circulate.  KM advised that he undertook a site visit to explore the opportunity to flatten the mound in the middle of the banjo.  However due to cost this will not be achievable and will investigate at a later date.  The existing illuminations are being removed and work is taking place on the hoggin and kerbing.  Service conduits have been laid, however due to affordability of the 3 phased power cabling and timing, this will be a bolt on separate piece of work when affordable.
The hedging around the war memorial is in and the tidying of the footpaths progressing.
KM not aware of any risks to the project and SWISCo are leading with some sub-contracting.  KM yet to meet with the project manager but from the site visit, the project is progressing well.

JB – the Community Board is excited about the project but concerned on the hoggin and sought re-assurance around mobility access.  KM confirmed that there is an existing ramp to the banjo on one side and if you gain access from that side, you are able to move around the circle of the hoggin which will be level and it will be an improvement on the crazy paving.  KM personal experience of the surface, it’s not difficult and straight forward.  There will be a maintenance element to the surface and will occasionally need levelling up but does not see this as a barrier.
In terms of the access to the outer banjo, in the future as wheelchair access is currently through the centre of the banjo, thought needs to be given on a ramp alongside the steps that drop down to the outer banjo but currently it is an improvement on the current access surface.  

JB asked if any disability groups were consulted and given that it is a space that events will take place, is there any events planned for shortly after completion, given expectations of residents.  KM does not believe mobility groups were consulted directly which is a lesson learned.  In terms of space, KM reiterate that this is not a purpose built event space but are creating a space within a historic garden that will become more flexible in terms of use for events.  There is excitement from Councillors on how the space can be used but consideration also needs to be given to Princess Theatre.  Officers have been speaking with Councillors on ideas for music events, markets etc possibly in time for the summer and also inviting the events sector to see if that space is of interest to them.   

AD added that in addition to what the Council is looking to do around the creation of new events, heritage and culture within next year’s budget, the TIP as part of the revenue project for cultural landscape, sets out a commitment that we will look to use the funding to bring forward events and activity especially where we can use the accelerate project sites but this will not necessarily happen this year but it is on the radar.
SC – queried if booking forms, a calendar and hire rates will be on the website and where, as this needs to be available before Torbay celebrates the 21st June re-opening.  On the Council website there seems to be an anomaly on the visualisation of the festoon lights which mentions Princess Gardens and Royal Terrace Gardens so will need re-wording.  KM acknowledged this is incorrect and will have changed.

In terms of the booking process, there is an existing page on the website where event organisers can complete a booking form.  There has already been some interest shown and KM will work with the events team on communication to re-launch the process when the project is nearing completion.  Charges are fixed however there may be some flexibility if the cost proves to be a deterrent.  There has been capacity issues, however recruitment is taking place to recruit additional staff into the event team.
SC – could a message be put out to diffuse public perception that the contractor responsible for the lightshow over Christmas was as a result of the accelerated funding, which is not correct.  KM noted.
VF drew the Board’s attention to the comments on the zoom function ‘chat’ regarding the co-ordination of an event for the re-opening and also JB suggested that KM liaise with the Theatre who may be in a position to collaborate.  KM advised that the event team will be consulting with the Theatre and gave reassurance that the team will look to find the right event to use to launch the space much in the same way as the Lightplay switch on. 
VF reiterated the importance of the highlight reports and that they come through in a standard format.  KM will pick this up with the project manager.
	KM

KM
KM

KM


	4.
	Highlight Report
	By Who

	4.1
	AD took the point around documentation to be brought to this meeting and there will be a wider highlight report.
VF temporarily lost internet connection at this point and KF took over as Chair.  KF asked for a dashboard for the whole Town Deal to be produced for each meeting going forward for all the projects.  KF happy to discuss thoughts with AD after the meeting from his own experience in another context. 
AD gave a verbal update as follows:

Edginswell – a first tranche project.  New Stations Fund and Council borrowing has been agreed for the scheme so the next step is to summarise the business case which has been approved by the Department of Transport and is aligned with the TIP.  MHCLG has agreed to a summary of work rather than a completely new business case. 

Stronger Future (revenue project) – encompasses both an employability project in terms of getting ready for work and helping people outside of the labour market to become job ready.  There was also a programme of work around sector pathways looking at electronics and photonics, health and social care and tourism.  Finally cultural landscapes and in the process of refining the specification.

The fourth project which we expected to submit within the first tranche was the Strand land assembly and demolition.  However this project has changed slightly in its scope to that indicated in the investment plan.  Discussions took place with the Council on a process whereby there will be negotiations with the adjoining land owners of the Debenhams building, however it is clear that the expectation that the land owners have of the value of their buildings, is not in line with what we believe is going to be reasonably achieved on the market, making it difficult to acquire different parts of land on the Strand.  The focus is now around the development of the Debs site itself.  Design work is underway to access the potential scale for a development and the ground floor is likely to be food/drink/leisure with the upper floor as residential.  The design and planning application will be worked through over the next three to four months and it is estimated that the planning application will be submitted end of August and therefore recommends this be moved to tranche 2.
KF/LF/SC mentioned that they have not received a highlight report.  AD apologised and that this is verbal report.  KF suggest that for the next meeting that this is summarised in a highlight report similar to Upton Park for the wider project and bigger schemes and this should be at the start of the meeting as opposed to near any other business which will allow for a more focused discussion.  AD noted KF comments.
Pavilion – decision by Cabinet next week to agree way forward between tenant and the Council which will set out the next steps and looking to appoint a specialist surveyor to carry out an inspection of the building and develop an updated schedule of works and condition survey which will produce a cost schedule.  Ultimately it is expected that this process will result in the Pavilion being returned to the Council’s control either fully restored or with tenant committing to support their share of the restoration costs.
VF had re-joined the meeting however KF wished to reiterate that the Board require this as a written report and presented beforehand.  Reporting from a Ministerial perspective, projects and reports should be at the top of the agenda and the reports should include ratings, delivery, risk, etc.

SC – asked if there could be an encompassing highlight report to differentiate it from the accelerated projects and appropriately named to avoid confusion.  Also was there funding put aside from the accelerated projects for the Pavilion.  AD clarified that the Pavilion is one of the Town Investment Plan projects.
AD/VF will pick up off line to address the comment regarding the reporting process, linking into a dashboard.
	KF/AD

AD

VF/AD


	5.
	Strand Public Realm
	By Who

	5.1
	This is one of the first tranche projects around the Harbour Public Realm.  In 2017/2018 a consultation took place, funded in part through the Great Place programme, to identify how to better animate the public spaces of town centres.  Design is nearing the RIBA Stage 4 design freeze.  Stagecoach has been consulted.
JB requested a copy of the original Strand consultation.

KEA joined the meeting and present to the Board the design of the Strand area working from west to east from Cary Park, the Strand and Victoria Parade.  
CC – queried timeframe and excited to see the inclusion of the cycle path as walkers and cyclists have increased.  KEA advised that the project is commissioned up to production of tender documentation so the architect’s programme of works to create this information is currently April into May.   
AD clarified that completion will be unknown until the procurement process and the scheme business case has been presented to MHCLG so if there are no issues, we will look to commence the tender process over the summer and ideally be on site in the autumn.  The contractor will need to be conscious on the need to avoid any disruption around Easter of next year so it is difficult to estimate if work will be finished by Easter or will need to slow for that period.  We expect to have this project on site within the next financial year with completion in 2022.  
With regard to the question around Agatha Christie, we would expect that whatever the nature of the design, if KM is able to obtain approval it will be sensible to include this in the scheme or some form of art.
MW – this is an important scheme which involves significant public realm enhancement in the Strand and offers a serious regeneration opportunity for Cary Parade and the environment.  Context is really important as this space encourages where people will want to base their business and the carriageway reduction is a big part of this.  The only residual issue is the location of the taxi rank which could be tweaked.

JB – Community Board feedback is it’s an exciting scheme but there are some concerns around the traffic flow given that there are two new hotels in the area and would like reassurance that there will be no traffic congestion.   Mention was made on consulting with the Harbourmaster however it would be prudent to consult with the Yacht Club.  Some members of the Community Board have engaged with the Transport consultation and have concerns around the cycle paths being in the same vicinity as pedestrian routes and should therefore be clearly defined.  The Community Board are pleased that the Fleet Walk consultation is going ahead and are looking to trial the closure of Fleet Walk over the next 12 months and have committed to six weekend events during the trial.
KEA responded that in terms of transport, the principle is similar to that applied to Abbey Sands and therefore traffic flow and the number of vehicles will not be affected and that the highways consultants on this project have had the benefit of working on the hotel schemes.  The amount of highway that exists today is equivalent to the expressway that leaves Torbay so there is an excess of highway.  The intention is to bring traffic speeds down which flows at a better rate and therefore extremely confident that this is the right way to go.

In terms of cycle provision, there will be legibility not only for the general public but for those who are visually impaired and have mobility issues.  On offer is a destination and recreational route so people will come to visit and be able to cycle around the Bay.
In terms of Fleet Walk, does not have any detail so unable to comment on the trial closure

SC – commented that this is an exciting scheme however has reservation on Victoria Parade going to the harbour and would like clarification on exactly what is intended – is it to be pedestrianised apart from certain times of the day to allow access? 

KEA confirmed that no change is proposed to Victoria Parade – the scheme looks at extending the taxi rank and creating informal crossings but not looking to change the nature of Victoria Parade and will be business as usual.

LF – gave the scheme his full support however as an observation with regard to the leisure cyclists having some separation from pedestrians.  On the drawing it appears that the cycle path seems to stop and finish and if it is to be connected more widely around the Bay, it will be interesting to see how that works as leisure cyclists will move more widely around the seafront and Torre Abbey for example.  KEA advised that this is the first phase of the LC Whip Cycle and Walking provision which has to be delivered in stages.  Therefore the presumption is that to the west, this scheme will direct cyclists down Palk Street with the intention to re-animate Palk Street which is considered a back street and stopping at the west and will be directing cyclists down Palk Street in front of the Pavilion and along Princess Gardens.  Over at the east, the intention is to direct people up Torwood Street which is the significant network and cyclists will be encouraged to cycle down to Victoria Parade which is essentially a dead end as there is no loop with no networks and unable to get them over the pedestrian bridge. 
KF – in terms of the scheme, overall it is a good plan and should help to remove some of the issues around the Strand and contribute towards the regeneration.  What would have been helpful is a delivery plan, rough timelines on delivery and how it will be monitored.  More generally it would be helpful to have a dashboard of projects for each meeting.

AD will look at a higher resolution of the plan to send to the Board with the minutes.

MW offered to assist with the promotion of the Agatha Christie initiative

KEA left the meeting.

CC – picking up on Agatha Christie, it must be emphasised on the importance and opportunity to integrate the potential that the Agatha Christie legacy gives us.  We have road signs that say birth place of Agatha Christie and have received confirmation that the Agatha Christie festival will take place in September.  If benches are to be included as a new investment along the Strand, they could be talking benches which will tell the story of Agatha Christie.  The Strand is part of the Agatha Christie Mile so this will be an exciting opportunity to enhance the Agatha Christie Mile which has become weak and improve the visitor experience linked to the legacy.  The story is there and one by one the Pavilion, Princess Pier, the Strand over the next five years will be restored and we will have an Agatha Christie Mile that internationally will become a valuable tourism product.
As we go through the Town Deal plans, where there are genuine connections to her legacy, that we consider things like street furniture and how we can get the Agatha Christie vibe.

JB – agreed it is a real opportunity and the artist that approached JB initially suggested either a seat with Agatha Christie sitting on that seat or a statue of her standing.  She is our most significant writer and having arranged a writers trail 18 months ago, this could be the start of Torbay having commissioned pieces of art across the Bay in the correct locations that people can travel to the Bay and discover their favourite writer.  JB would advocate for the artist to deliver this project for us, who is a highly renowned artist who has created a big statute in Brixham.
SC – endorsed CC and JB comments, however has some reservations on whether the Council would want to put seating in due to the issues and therefore suggested a storyboard or both if practical.  The story has to be told and when greeting visitors from the cruise ships, many of the visitors asked about the Agatha Christie trail – it was difficult to explain to them despite providing maps as there are so few signs and considering there may be a language barrier, a pictorial speaking board should be considered.

There were very positive comments through the zoom ‘chat’ function and ML mentioned that it will not only benefit the tourists but also local school children who would be able to go on a great learning journey.

VF thanked everyone for their comments and that AD/KM and the team will look to take this forward.
JB – in terms of a dashboard and where these report can be viewed, could the Board make use of the Torbay Together website.  AD advised that there is a dedicated page on the Council’s website for information, a link could go into another website but the Council’s website is used as the repository for public accessible information.
	AD

AD/KM


	6.
	Any Other Business
	By Who

	6.1
	CC – could there be some form of timetable.  As ambassadors of the Town Deal, we will be continually asked questions around delivery time and need to be able to give an indicative timescale even if it’s for example the summer of 2023.  As this is a long term project, it will assist the Board to have more detail to answer the questions.  
	

	6.2
	SC – agreed with CC views and will there be a story boards for Princess Gardens, Royal Terrace Gardens and now the Strand.  AD confirmed that there are site boards.
	

	6.3
	VF thanked the Board for their attendance and apologised for his connection problems.
	


Date of Next Meetings:
Friday 16th April at 9.30 am
Minutes recorded by: Terri Johnson

1 of 9
PAGE  
9 of 9

_1531198734

